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September 7, 2023

           Regular Meeting Minutes
 
Town Council Members Present:  Mayor Brenda Christensen- Presiding, Darrel Nish-, Scott Solum-, Jim Brown-, Marc Mair.
Staff: Planner-Brian Preece, Clerk-Karen Mair, Public Works-Justin Hooper.
Public: David Hendricksen, Don Sant
Meeting called to order: 7:00 p.m. 

Pledge of Allegiance: Marc Mair
Opening Prayer: Scott Solum
Approval for Meeting Minutes for July 6, 2023– Mayor Christensen asks if all the members have had a chance to read through the minutes and if so, she will accept a motion.  Jim Brown makes a motion to approve the minutes for July 6, 2023. Marc Mair seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. The minutes are approved as written.
Financials for July and August 2023 – Mayor Christensen asks the council if they had all reviewed the financials for July and August 2023. With no questions the mayor calls for a motion. Marc Mair makes a motion to approve the financials for July and August 2023. Jim Brown seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. Financials are approved for July and August 2023.
Public Comment: 
None

  
Request for approval of a caretaker dwelling under Sections 02.0505 and 02.0644 of the Land Use Ordinance for property located at 3121 West 3600 South Charleston, UT. 

Brian states that back during the John Whiting days as mayor, we were under the 5-acre requirements. Then we turned to the more liberal on-site businesses. They were trying to figure out how to make these 5 acres lots and keep them from turning into weed infested lots. Because of these big lots, we are seeing a lot bigger homes that are requesting caretaker dwellings. These are permitted use and don’t need approval through the planning commission. This piece is a little different. It consists of 4 parcels and 12 acres. There is only one parcel that has frontage on the street and meets the requirements as a building lot. We could turn it into a subdivision and open it up to make more homes, but that isn’t what they want to do. They want to make a caretaker dwelling. If we take the front two lots and combine them the ordinance states that the main dwelling must be there first. By combining the two lots and building the garage with the dwelling in the corner it would meet the ordinance that the town has. I wouldn’t give them a building permit until the parcels are combined. The mayor asks about the plans that are on the visuals that they have provided. It shows the design of the dwelling that they intend to build. It is clarified that this will all be part of the caretaker dwelling. She asks if they have any interest in renting this out. Mr. Adams states that it will not be rented, it is only for his family. He states that they have 7 children and need all 12 acres. He states that they have had this property for the last few years and love the area this is only for his family. This would be a condition on the permit. Mr. Adams states that in the letter sent to the town that there is no intention of renting or leasing any portion of the property. Brian states that our ordinance does not allow any rental of a caretaker dwelling, only the main home can be used as a nightly rental. If later, they sell, and the new owners want to do something like that they would have to ask that the ordinance be changed or modified in some way. It is highly unlikely but not impossible. It would have to be a change to the ordinance before that happens. The mayor asks if Mr. Adams wants to add anything. He states that they like the way Charleston is and want to keep it the same. He grew up in American Fork and has seen the changes and likes the small town feel of the area. Mr. Adams states that they have a lot of friends in the area and look forward to spending time here. 
Darrel Nish makes a motion to accept the proposal for a caretaker dwelling on condition that the lots are combined, and it will not be used as a rental. Scott Solum seconds the motion. A roll call vote was cast. Results are as follows. 






     Aye

Nay

Absent
Council Member – Marc Mair        
                    X    



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
       X



      



Council Member – Scott Solum 
      
       X



      

Council Member – Jim Brown 

       X   

Mayor - Brenda Christensen 

        
       X  

Voting was unanimous.  The motion carries.

Ballot Box Placement- The mayor states that the county has the funding to put in a drop off ballot box for the Town of Charleston. They will be the ones to monitor and gather ballots daily during the election years. They are asking where we would like it to be located. 
After some discussion with the council and the Public Works department the decision has been made that it should be placed on the southwest side of the parking lot. This way it won’t block any parking and it would be easier to get to from the road so that you can drive up to it or get out and drop your ballot. 

The County Clerk indicated that they would have someone come and install the ballot box once the decision is made. 

Firework Bid for Pioneer Day 2024- The mayor presents the bid to the Town Council for the approval for the upcoming 2024 year. She indicated that the price went up a little but with the saving that we get by buying them ahead of time is worth it. The council feels that they do a very good job with the firework display, and we have several compliments every year. The number of shots fired is the same as in the last few years and seems to be enough to keep everyone entertained. Scott Solum makes a motion to accept the bid for the 2024 Pioneer Day Fireworks. Jim Brown seconded the motion. All in favor. Motion carried. 

Cameras for the Town Hall and Town Park- 
The mayor states that our IT department sent some different styles of cameras that he has looked at. Bruce states that he doesn’t have the best knowledge of cameras. Mayor Christensen states that she doesn’t have any better knowledge. She asks that if anyone does know to please give their input. 

She asks the question of would we need two different systems. One for the Town and the other for the park. Darrel asks why we need cameras at the park. The mayor states that there have been some instances of vandalism and fires being built in the grass. It would also make it easier for us to prove if there is alcohol being used and if there is someone injured, we would have surveillance to be able to see what happened. Scott feels that we should get a few bids on some different styles and table this until we have a better understanding of what we would need and the cost.
Charleston has a franchise agreement with UBB for them to provide us with free Wi-Fi. We need to call and get this straightened out. 
Sprinklers for the Cemetery-

There is a problem at the cemetery with the irrigation going to the top piece of the cemetery. The water must be pumped up hill. Justin states that it is not necessarily the system as it is the heads that are in. It was a decent system when it was installed but now with the headstones and the number of graves that have been installed, forcing us to end a line, they are not able to reach everything necessary. Dave states that the system was installed in the 1970’s. All the water must be pumped uphill. There are two areas we get the water from, but everything is gravity flowed. It is suggested that we start with getting bids for next spring on the cost and time frame for replacing the existing system that is there. Don Sant has experience in putting in this kind of system. The council feels that Don is a good place to start getting a better idea of what we will need to do. 
Review Pioneer Day 2023-

Scott feels that the town lost nothing as far as the cost of the fireworks. With the profit of sponsors and vendors it basically paid for the fireworks. Overall, the Day was a success. We feel everyone enjoyed themselves and really enjoyed the band. Scott asks what we would like to see going forward as far entertainment goes. The band was by far the biggest expense. Do we want to keep going in this direction with bigger names or find other local entertainment. The council feels that we could look into other areas of entertainment.
Christmas Party Date- The mayor indicates that we need to choose a day that works for everyone to have the Towns Christmas Party. We typically hold it on the first Monday in December. After some discussion, they decide that December 4, 2023, at 6:oo pm will be the best option for the Town Christmas party.
Staff Reports: – Justin Hooper –We should have the no parking signs tomorrow. Marc asks if we could add no digging in the park. There have been people with metal detectors. It is becoming a problem.  Dave Hendricksen- nothing. Brian Preece-We must do a review of the land ordinance in the subdivision ordinance. We have some time before this needs to be done. We have until December 2024. We will need to set a time with the Planning Commission and start working on the changes sometime after the first of the year. We can also look at doing away with the conditional use permits or we can add or take out anything that isn’t working.  Karen Mair –nothing, Marc Mair-Wasatch County is wanting to build a new animal shelter or add to the existing one. On the tax increase, they are wanting to raise commercial 75% and homes 50% for the impact fees. All the information is on the Counties website dashboard. Darrel Nish – Comments on the school bond and feels everyone is suffering for the tax increase. Scott Solum-I would like to say thanks to Justin for all that he did at the park to get ready for Pioneer Day. There are so many volunteers to thank that made this a great success. I would like to hold a post Pioneer Day meeting and see where we might change some things.   Jim Brown- I had someone call and ask if we would call the sheriff’s office and have them come and site some people for parking in the way of the stop sign. We have tried several times but until we have no parking signs, they won’t come down.   Mayor Christensen- I am inviting any of the Council members that want to attend the ribbon cutting for the Heber Light and Power.  Wes Johnson and Mel McQuarrie and I met last week to talk about the future of the gravel pit. They have no intention to dig above the cemetery and in fact would be willing to sell some of that land to the town if we want to extend the cemetery. The future for the pit would be possible housing, a lake, park, or something of that nature. As of now they will continue the excavation of the hillside that they are currently working on. 
Marc Mair makes a motion to adjourn. Jim Brown seconds the motion.
Meeting adjourned at 9:00 p.m. 
Submitted by Karen Mair – Clerk\Recorder

